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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the  meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Town Council offices, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Tenth of May 2010
Members Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr M R Allen*




Cllr Miss V Ash*   ** 
Cllr A B Boom*




Cllr R E Coombs*
Cllr Mrs S A Casson*



Cllr J P Corke*
Cllr P J Fleming*



Cllr R A Farnham*
Cllr M McGuire*




Cllr D Foster
Cllr J B Taylor*




Cllr Mrs S Groves*
Cllr M J Teare*




Cllr P Halse*   **
Cllr V C Whitlock*



Cllr Mrs V A Howard*







Cllr Mrs M D Morgan*

*
Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** 
Also District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr P Diviani


Devon County Council

Cllrs Mrs M Olive

East Devon District Council

The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Rev Peter Robinson
10/74.
To elect the Town Mayor and sign the Declaration of Acceptance
Cllr Boom proposed Cllr Fleming be elected Mayor for 2010/11. This was seconded by Cllr Foster and put to the Members and duly carried. Cllr Fleming signed the Declaration of Acceptance in the presence of the Clerk.
10/75.
To elect the Deputy Town Mayor and sign the Declaration of Acceptance

Cllr Teare proposed Cllr Whitlock be elected Deputy Mayor for 2010/11. This was seconded by Cllr Casson and put to the Members and duly carried. Cllr Whitlock signed the Declaration of Acceptance in the presence of the Clerk.

 10/76.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr Ash – Community Complex (item 18) (P)
Cllr Boom – The Bungalow (item 16) (P), Maternity Services (item 17) (P)
Cllr Farnham – Community Complex (item 18) (P)
Cllr Howard – Community Complex (item 18) (P)
Cllr Teare – Community Complex (item 18) (P)
Cllr Whitlock – The Bungalow (item 16) (P), Maternity Services (item 17) (P), Community Complex (item 18) (P)
10/77.
To note the resignation of Cllr Ayres with effect from 19 April 2010
The Council noted Cllr Ayres’ resignation and expressed its thanks for his contribution as a Councillor over the past year.
10/78.
To confirm the appointments to Council Committees for 2010/11

Planning Committee

All Councillors in Membership

Policy Committee

Town Mayor, Deputy Mayor, Cllrs Allen, Ash, Boom, Casson, Coombs, Corke, Farnham, Foster, Groves, Halse, Howard, McGuire, Morgan, Taylor, Teare

Executive Committee

Town Mayor, Deputy Mayor, Chair of Policy, Chair of Planning, Chair of Town Management Advisory Committee

Town Management Advisory Committee

Town Mayor, Deputy Mayor, Cllrs Boom, Casson, Coombs, Farnham, Foster, Morgan

Street Market Working Group

Cllrs Casson, Farnham, Fleming + Clerk & Market Manager + representatives from DCC, Police, Market Traders, Chamber of Commerce

Glen Regeneration Working Group

Cllrs Boom, Coombs, Whitlock

Community Complex Working Group

Cllrs Ash, Boom, Farnham, Fleming, Teare Whitlock + Clerk + agendas to be sent to all Councillors in Membership with an invitation to attend

Traffic & Transport Working Group

Cllrs Ash, Casson, Coombs, Farnham, Fleming, Morgan, Teare + Clerk + representatives from DCC, EDDC, Development Trust, Chamber of Commerce, TIC

Marketing Group

Cllrs Allen, Ash, Taylor, Whitlock + Clerk & Clerk’s Assistant + representatives from Chamber of Commerce, TIC, Development Trust, Community College, Library & Information Service

Parishes Group

Cllrs Coombs, Farnham, Fleming, Morgan, Teare + Clerk + representatives of surrounding parish councils
All the above were confirmed.

10/79.
To confirm appointments of Council Members to Outside Bodies for 2010/11

Allhallows Charity

Cllrs Boom & Farnham

Allhallows Museum

Cllr Casson

Allotments Liaison

Cllrs Groves & McGuire

Chamber of Commerce

Cllrs Allen & Whitlock

Churchyard Management
Cllr Farnham

Citizens Advice Service

Cllr Boom

CCTv Liaison


Cllr Fleming

Development Trust

Cllrs Allen & Ash

Devon Assn Parish Councils
Cllr Howard

E Devon Safety Partnership
Cllr Morgan

The Glen


Cllr Boom

Health Locality Planning

Cllr Boom

Honiton Festival


Town Mayor, Cllr Corke

Honiton United Charities
Town Mayor, Cllrs Casson, Farnham, Fleming, Howard, Whitlock + 





Mrs Jill McNally

International Tree Foundation
Cllr Fleming

Larger Councils


Cllr Howard

Library



Cllr Boom

Millennium Green

Mrs Liz Tirard

Mobile Lengthsman Liaison
Cllr Foster

P3 Co-ordinators

Cllrs Coombs, Fleming

Police Liaison Group

Town Mayor, Cllr Casson

Recycling & Waste Disposal
Cllr Farnham

Roundball Wood Liaison
Cllr Coombs

Scouts



Cllr Casson

Senior Citizens Social Cttee
Town Mayor, Cllr Casson

Senior Council


Cllr Whitlock

St John Ambulance

Cllr Casson

Thelma Hulbert Gallery

Cllr Boom

Tourist Information Centre
Cllr Corke + Mr Colin Wright

Tree Wardens


Cllrs Farnham & Fleming

TRIP



Cllrs Boom & Casson

Twinning Association

Cllr Howard

Youth Liaison


Cllrs Ash & Foster

All the above were confirmed.

10/80.
Apologies for absence
None received – all Councillors in attendance.
10/81.
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held 12 April 2010
The minutes having been previously circulated were approved and signed.
10/82.
To receive the police report

PC Ian Atyeo submitted the crime figures for the past month which showed 50 recordable offences against 78 in the same period last year. He highlighted a case of arson where damage had been caused to a front door and internal fittings and stressed that quick action had been taken due to the presence of a smoke detector. He also stressed the need to secure properties as the burglary to a dwelling had been due to an insecure patio door while the occupants were asleep.
PC Atyeo outlined actions being taken by the police to counter antisocial behaviour in town caused by a group of young people drinking excessively. In response to a question from Cllr Farnham, PC Atyeo advised that the best way for residents to support the police would be to report disturbances immediately.
In response to a question from Cllr Boom, PC Atyeo advised that there had been no progress on the vandalism that had taken place at the Baptist church two years previously. Any prosecution would depend on eye witness evidence and willingness to attend court.

In response to a question from Cllr Halse, PC Atyeo reported that there was a reduction in crime figures across the District and that police forces were currently set up to work across the District. The Constabulary was looking to save £14m over the next five years but this was not likely to affect officers or PCSOs.

In response to a question from Cllr Taylor, PC Atyeo advised that the police had spoken with the owner of The Old Mill concerning vandalism and that all windows and doors had now been boarded up.

Cllr Ash raised the question of recent reports of rubbish and hypodermic needles being dumped in wheelie bins at Heathpark and advice being given to her of a lack of interest by the police. PC Atyeo agreed that the police would be interested in the hypodermics and Cllr Ash would send him the relevant information.

PC Atyeo agreed to pass on the concerns of Cllr Foster regarding PCSOs driving into the green area in Streamers Meadows.

10/83.
Reports from County and District Councillors
Cllr Diviani circulated a copy of his annual report for information.

In response to a question from Cllr Halse, the Clerk confirmed that Devon County Council had recently measured up for the new yellow lines and these should be implemented very shortly.

Cllrs Ash and Farnham thanked Cllr Diviani for the repairs that had been carried out in Vine Court and in Dowell Street.

Cllr Boom raised the question of the crack in the footpath in the Glen, which was now dangerous having been inadequately repaired. Cllr Diviani would raise this issue with officers.

Cllr Allen asked what action was being taken with regard to the Total Place agenda on pooling budgets in the public sector. Cllr Diviani advised that progress was being made and that the local authorities often pooled resources. He did not expect this to be affected by any change of Government. Cllr Ash advised that EDDC was looking into attendance at a conference shortly to be held in Bristol on this subject.

Cllr Diviani left the meeting

Cllr Olive reported that several meetings had been postponed at East Devon District Council due to the general election. She advised that a report would shortly be given to the Development Trust on sports pitches. She also reported that the Heathpark play area had officially opened. She was however making enquiries as to why part of the Brand Lane play trail had been fenced off. 

Cllr Olive expressed her concerns that the Housing Strategy Team was making no progress with affordable housing for Honiton as no land was available. She advised that she would be attending the Rationalisation Panel and the Integration Committee and that the District Council’s Annual Meeting would be held on 19 May.

Cllr Foster queried what was meant by “no land available”; Cllr Olive responded that this was partly an affordability problem but that the LDF may identify suitable land. She advised that there was a large number of people with housing needs in Honiton. The Clerk was instructed to send Cllr Olive a copy of the Housing Working Group report.

Cllr Ash reported that the EDDC Rationalisation Panel was looking into all services regarding possible economies and new ways of working.

Cllr Halse reported that EDDC had a very slow start re low cost housing but good progress was now being made. The requirement for 40% of low cost housing was proving a disincentive to developers in the current economic climate. He believed that low cost housing would be brought into Honiton when developments start to happen.

Cllrs Allen and McGuire declared a personal interest in the following point

Cllr Halse advised that the Joint Integration Committee was working well with South Somerset Council and was looking at the differing structures between the two councils as well as readjustment. Cllr Whitlock asked whether any equalisation between the two councils would include lowering parking charges to the level experienced in South Somerset and queried the percentage of income/revenue which came to EDDC from parking. Cllr Halse responded that all District Councils had suffered from the VAT increase and the increase in business rates and that these two increases taken together almost made up the increases in car parking charges. He felt that by putting the cost on parking ensured that the burden was shared by residents and tourists rather than just residents. He advised that approximately 25% of the EDDC income came from parking (£270,000 of a total £10m budget). Cllr Whitlock outlined the problems experienced by traders in the town when visitors felt they had to rush to get back to their cars and asked why the long-suggested pay on exit solution had not been implemented as this would encourage people to stay in the town and patronise local businesses. Cllr Halse advised that the cost of such a scheme would be £50,000 per car park but he was willing to negotiate with the Town Council on sharing the cost. He also pointed out that season tickets were very good value for money. It was acknowledged that there was a need to look at how to address the issue of permits for visitors. 
Cllr Allen asked that consideration be given by EDDC to financial packages on housing to allow young people to have shared equity as happens in other areas. Cllrs Halse, Ash and Olive agreed to pursue this. 

Cllr Olive left the meeting

10/84.
Public Question Time
The Clerk advised that no questions had been received.

10/85.
Mayor’s Announcements

The Chairman took the opportunity to thank Cllr Ash for all her hard work as Mayor and for her support to him as her deputy. 
Cllr Ash reported that she had attended the St George’s Day parade for the district scouts and that this had been a wonderful service at St Paul’s with many people attending.

The Chairman reported that he had attended the Learning Difficulties Parliament in April and that this was now a fully Devon-wide Parliament. He also reported that he and other councillors had attended the launch of the recording studio at the young people’s centre and that this had been a lovely evening with everyone being made to feel very welcome.

10/86.
To receive, consider and approve the minutes of the Town Management Advisory Committee held 26 April

The minutes having been circulated were approved and signed by the committee Chairman.

10/87.
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 12 April to 4 May 2010
Government
1. Government Opportunities May 2010
East Devon District Council
2.
The Knowledge Issues 46 including articles on (a) new proposals to give powers to parish councils to build affordable housing (b) The Glen, 47, 48 including articles on Thelma Hulbert Gallery and Honiton Festival
Meetings
3.
Forward Plan to 31 August 2010
4.
Agenda and papers for Executive Board 12 May
Other

5. Thank you letters re annual grants from

2nd Honiton Guides

St Paul’s Toddlers Group

Victim Support

Honiton Library Advice & Information Centre

Honiton Camera Club

1st Honiton Guides

Honiton Band

Honiton Baptist Church

Honiton Garden Club

Vitalise

Honiton Scouts

FORCE

6.
Minutes of meeting of East and Mid Devon Community Safety Partnership 15 April

7.
Otterpress May 2010

8.
Twentyfourseven – Newsletter of South Western Ambulance Service Spring 2010 

9.
Honiton in Pictures – extract from Devon Life

10.
Correspondence from Highways Agency confirming 30mp speed restriction in Kings Road

11.
Letter of thanks from a resident regarding work done

12.
Update message from Insp Antonia Weeks

Cllr Allen queried what signage was in place on Kings Road concerning the 30mph (item 10); the Clerk advised that this was well signed coming down the hill but there was an expectation for drivers to realise they were in a 30mph zone when travelling up the hill. The Clerk was instructed to raise the Council’s concerns on this matter with the Highways Agency. Cllr Coombs expressed the opinion that speed cameras should be introduced where there were instances of persistent speeding and this was referred to the TMAC.
Late Correspondence 4 to 10 May 2010
East Devon District Council

a) Correspondence from Corporate Director asking for input on non-EDDC play and recreation facilities in Honiton

b) The Knowledge Issue 49 including article on Thelma Hulbert Gallery and Issue 46

Others

c) Local Councils Update May 2010

d) Invitation to attend an update meeting on the Blackdown Hills Community Plan on Monday 24 May at 7.30 (note – Policy meeting)

e) DALC Newsletter May/June including details of training sessions on Chairmanship and for New Councillors

f) Invitation to all Councillors to attend the celebration of 10 years of Honiton’s TIC Friday 21 May 4pm-6pm

g) The Clerk May 2010

The Clerk drew attention to item (a) and it was agreed that the Green Spaces Task Finish Group should be formed now that the general election was over. The Clerk was instructed to ascertain from EDDC the purpose of the enquiry and the timescale and also to raise this issue with other East Devon Town Clerks. She was also instructed to send a copy of the EDDC letter to Cllr Allen as Chair of the Green Spaces group.
10/88.
To review progress on the re-opening of the Bungalow

Cllr Whitlock reported that he and Cllr Boom had met with the County Psychiatric Nurse who had been talking with carers. Cllr Boom stressed that this was a wider county issue and that GPs were deeply concerned; they had agreed to undertake a detailed analysis of patients in the Honiton and Ottery St Mary hospitals who should be in the Bungalow. He outlined the findings of a meeting of the Partnership Trust Board Meeting held 29 April and the risks identified. 

It was agreed that the Council would wait for the results of the consultation being carried out and then invite the Chief Executive of the Partnership Trust back for discussions. The Clerk was further instructed to inform other East Devon Clerks of progress so that they could advise their local GPs. 

Cllr Boom advised that the Memory Café was due to open on 20 May and all volunteers had been trained.

10/89.
To review progress on the maternity services in Honiton

Cllr Whitlock advised that the planned meeting had taken place on 16 April although the NHS had not turned up. The Clerk had written to them (the letter countersigned by the Mayor and all general election candidates) inviting them to a further meeting on 15 May; correspondence had been received today declining the invitation and stating that the NHS wished to wait until all local consultations had taken place. 

Cllr Allen advised that he had written under the Freedom of Information Act to the NHS who had 30 days to respond. He would feed back progress to the Clerk. 

Cllr Boom advised that he was a member of the NHS Devon committee on Patient Safety and Quality Scrutiny. He had raised this issue at a meeting but the timing had meant that only one complaint had been received at that time. He urged people to write in with their comments and he stressed that there were already cases of people suffering from changes in the service. 

Cllr Whitlock advised that there would be a meeting of the Devon County Council Scrutiny Committee on 3 June and Cllr Boom agreed to attend.

Cllr Halse advised that he was a Governor of the RD&E and had a meeting on Wednesday. He would ask to see the NHS officer concerned and the Clerk was instructed to send him a briefing note. 

It was agreed that the Clerk would continue to negotiate with the NHS on meeting dates with the possibility of a meeting taking place on 29 May or 26 June. 

Cllrs Halse, Howard and McGuire left the meeting

10/90.
To receive a monthly report on progress on the community complex

The Clerk had circulated a précis of progress over the last month. Cllr Teare reported that sub-committees had been set up but there was a danger of the work becoming fragmented. There would therefore be a full meeting of the working group on 25 May and he urged all Councillors to become involved in this important project. 

In response to a question from Cllr Coombs, Cllr Ash advised that she was in the process of organising the AGM for the HCCA and this should be very soon. 

10/91.
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Cllr Coombs – Roundball Wood

Cllr Coombs reported that the wardens were continuing to work on the paths and that the Wood was now beginning to dry out. There had been a conducted walk concentrating on the bird life in the wood – this had been very interesting and attended by 5 people. The next walk would concentrate on ferns and wildflowers and would take place in June. The Clerk advised that all the interpretation boards paid for by the AONB Sustainability Fund were in place and the panorama board would shortly be in situ. Cllr Coombs thanked the wardens and the Deputy Clerk for their work on the Wood.
Cllr Morgan – Safety Partnership

Cllr Morgan reported that she had recently attended a meeting of the Safety Partnership; the minutes circulated were inaccurate and she offered to talk through any issues with Councillors.

Cllr Ash – Development Trust

Cllr Ash reported that she would be attending a meeting of the Development Trust Trustees the following day. She would ask for a new date for the Trust to attend a planning meeting to discuss the sports pitches and would also ask for clarification of the Trustees as some Councillors were confused about the role they felt they had undertaken. She would also raise the issue of timings of Development Trust meetings, which excluded anyone working full time. Cllr Ash advised that relationships with the Development Trust were improving and that Development Trust members now attended both the Marketing Group and the Traffic & Transport Working Group.

Cllr Boom – The Glen

Cllr Boom reported that Groundwork South West was now involved in The Glen; this organisation looked at finding employment and training for 18-25 year olds.

10/92.
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.30pm

Copies of this document are available in large print on request
Signed Chair

14 June 2010

